Eightmile River Wild & Scenic Coordinating Committee
Meeting minutes, November 27, 2023, 5:00 - 7:00 PM, Burnham Brook Preserve

Committee and Staff Members Present:
Anthony Irving (ERWSCC Chairman)
Pat Young (ERWSCC Program Director)
Abby Bernstein (ERWSCC Environmental Program Coordinator)
David Bingham (Salem Land Trust)
Kim Bradley (Town of Salem)
Ralph Chappell (East Haddam Land Trust)
Bernie Gillis (Town of East Haddam)
Anthony Griggs (Town of Salem)
David Gumbart (The Nature Conservancy)
Pete Govert (East Haddam Land Trust)
Ed Natoli (Town of Salem)
Damian Rubino (Town of Lyme)
Rob Smith (Town of East Haddam)
Regan Stacy (Town of Lyme)

Guests: Melvin Woody (Connecticut River Gateway Commission); Cam Beard (East Haddam Land Trust); Rhiannon Martin, Caroline Stanton (ERWSCC interns); Jackie Dias (National Park Service)

Administration

Call to Order:  Chairman Anthony Irving called the meeting to order at 5:01 PM.  

Minutes:  Minutes of the September 24, 2023 ERWSCC meeting were discussed.  Damian Rubino noted Ruth Perry, former Town of Lyme Town Clerk, is his mother-in-law, and not his mother, as (incorrectly) reported in the minutes.  With this one correction, the minutes were accepted as presented.

2024 meeting dates:  January 22, March 25, May 20 (note: 3rd Monday of the month, to avoid conflict with Memorial Day), July 22, September 23, November 25.

Community Grants:  In the Town of Lyme, Eversource holds a right of way (r.o.w.) in a portion of the Town’s Hartman Park Preserve and on the nearby Lagoon property.  After significant clearing of vegetation conducted by Eversource during r.o.w. maintenance, ERWSCC representatives attended a site walk in 2022 with Eversource and Town of Lyme.  The intent was to ensure future r.o.w. management took into account habitats (and desired conditions), rather than simply clearing under power lines.  The Town of Lyme previously hired botanist Bryan Connolly to conduct a site assessment, to account for current species and habitats in the affected area; that information can help provide the basis of future management that satisfies the Eversource need to maintain its r.o.w., while also maintaining or improving habitat for native species.  With a positive response to the initial site assessment from all parties, the Town of Lyme is requesting an ERWSCC grant to hire Bryan Connolly to develop a detailed planting plan for the r.o.w. properties.  This request is for $3500, and would use “holdover” funding ERWSCC has from its previous year’s budget.  Kim Bradley suggested the group contact Bob Askins (retired Professor of Ornithology at Connecticut College), who has been active in recent years with a Right of Way working group (which includes State DEEP representation).  This would take advantage of existing/recommended best management practices for r.o.w. areas, with species and habitats being a priority.  Eversource is willing to put resources into purchase and planting of appropriate species.  David Bingham stated that similar efforts have been made previously, with Dick Goodwin and Bill Niering (both at Connecticut College) giving advice to (then) Northeast Utilities for quality habitat management along rights of way, rather than simply clear cutting areas.  Ed Natoli made a motion to approve the $3500 grant request.  Motion seconded by Rob Smith.  The motion passed.  Town of Lyme representatives abstained from voting.

Executive Committee/Budget:  
Expenses to date:  Pat Young shared a spreadsheet with expenses to date; being less than 2 months into the fiscal year, all expenses are in order.

National Park Service, DEEP, TNC updates:
NPS:  Jackie Dias noted the federal government is working under a continuing resolution through January, while the federal budget is yet to be formally ratified. Dias, previously a Fellow with the National Park Service (NPS), has recently been hired as a full-time employee of NPS, for its Wild & Scenic program. Congratulations and appreciation were shared with Dias for her involvement with the Eightmile.
DEEP:  Young reported she heard from Eric Thomas via email.  Thomas, previously set to retire at the end of calendar year 2023, will remain with the DEEP for a short time longer.  She is working on setting up a meeting with DEEP to discuss future representation on the committee.  Bradley reported the DEEP Recreational Trails grant RFP would be formally announced soon.  It is expected 10 million dollars will be awarded through this grant program this year.  There will be a 3-month timeframe for submittals.
TNC:  David Gumbart stated there was no update from The Nature Conservancy. 

Subcommittee Discussion/Updates:

Unigrid Working Committee:  Abby Bernstein shared a map prepared by Riley Doherty, the second draft of a map showing protected open space in the watershed.  The project (open space map, narrative and insets) is moving along well.  For trail descriptions, Bradley suggested certain trails now designated for “hiking” be labelled, instead, as “multi use,” when mountain bike, equestrian or other non-pedestrian uses are allowed.  Contractor Peter Marteka has submitted an initial written narrative, and the sub-committee will review and provide comments to Marteka.

Outreach & Education:  Irving gave a brief summary of the recent RiverFest event sponsored by ERWSCC at Devils Hopyard State Park.  Even with touch and go weather for the day, Irving noted the enthusiasm and organization of the ERWSCC efforts to pull off such a large public event.  Huzzahs all around.  Young noted minor parking issues brought up by DEEP staff after the event; the concern, about lack of using some designated parking, was “debunked,” as all available parking was used throughout the day, up until rain began to fall mid-late afternoon, resulting in less activity in parking spots further from the event center.  Listening to partner  concerns and keeping communication open (which ERWSCC has always done) was recognized as important.  Bradley shared comments from a DEEP work colleague, very familiar with running public events, who was impressed on how well run RiverFest was.  All public feedback about RiverFest was positive.

Bernstein reported she and Young would like to develop and offer 4-5 winter programs; with previous ERWSCC public programs set in spring – fall, new winter events will be assessed for interest and participation.  The previously discussed beaver assessment (being conducted by UConn) is testing out methodology to develop protocols for beaver monitoring and assessments beyond just the Eightmile watershed.  Ransom Brook, in Salem, is one study site, where drone imagery will be tested/incorporated.  Study leads will owe ERWSCC an article for an upcoming newsletter and several public presentation (one each for Salem, East Haddam and Lyme?).  Actual locations of public presentations will be discussed.  Young reported on the success of ERWSCC’s efforts to (again) decorate a room at the State’s Gillette Castle State Park for the current holiday season.  While not blindly adhering to the State’s design team themes and recommendations, ERWSCC efforts to convey the value of watersheds and waterways were well-appreciated by the public.  

Protection & Management:  Young reported on the status of hydrilla, an aquatic invasive species, in and around the Connecticut River and its coves and tributaries.  The Army Corps of Engineers (ACoE) conducted a study of water flow, using dye to better understand how a potential herbicide application to control hydrilla would likely disperse.  The Hamburg Cove Yacht Club continues its assistance in monitoring for (and controlling) water chestnut, another aquatic invasive species of concern. Fortunately, water chestnut numbers have been minimal to date, and efforts are designed to prevent this species from becoming well-established in Hamburg Cove.  A second training session for chainsaw safety was hosted by ERWSCC at Burnham Brook, conducted by Bill Girard.  All participants agreed to the high value this course study provides.  The Nature Conservancy’s Emily Hadzopulos is assisting ERWSCC with a fish passage assessment, including review of culvert size and capacity.  A possible webinar for local town officials was discussed, to educate officials on the value of well-designed infrastructure that can benefit fish and ensure safe flow of water through each town.

Science & Monitoring:  field season monitoring was reviewed; loggers showed only a small number of warm stream locations, typically above still water ponds and beaver dams.  ERWSCC staff continues to analyze 2023 field data.  Bernstein shared graphs showing data from 10 separate temperature data collection sites.  Graphs of conductivity data were also shared.  These graphs resulted in substantial interest and discussion from the group.  Following discussion, Irving posed a question to the group on whether or not the terminology for the Eightmile River might need to be reconsidered.  There are two separate branches that flow through Salem and East Haddam; these meet and flow together in Lyme.  The western of these two branches is called the “Eightmile River.” The eastern branch is called the “East Branch of the Eightmile River.”  Should the same terminology be used for the western branch (i.e, call it the “West Branch of the Eightmile River”).  Recognizing the disparity in naming configurations, the group decided the naming has long been established and no formal effort to change names was worth pursuing.  Young shared some of the recent GIS mapping efforts being done by ERWSCC staff.  Young will be pursuing a proposal with Doherty for some GIS training and map updates.  More GIS mapping will be discussed at the January ERWSCC meeting.

Project Review:  The Falls Brook bridge replacement project, in Lyme, has had some issues (e.g. handling of silt), resulting in Young visiting the site weekly to consult with and advise project engineers.  Planting in the project area is underway.  Now completed, the MacIntosh Road bridge replacement, also in Lyme, was done with considerable care for river/riparian conditions.  Young reported, via Liz Lacy (NPS) that Lacy was involved in setting up a meeting with ACoE to review Wild & Scenic concerns with federal permitting and establish clearer communication goals. 

Old & New Business:  Young reviewed topics to be included in the upcoming ERWSCC annual newsletter.  The current beaver study will be highlighted, and it was suggested forest issues related to dead/dying trees also be included (e.g. emerald ash borer, curly leaf disease with beech).

Partner Updates:  
East Haddam Land Trust:  Pete Govert reported the Town of East Haddam will hold a public meeting to discuss two open space matters: 1) funding for an open space purchase (Kronberg parcel), and; 2) a referendum to provide future funding for open space acquisition.  A previous $5 million bond referendum was passed some years ago,and helped leverage additional funds to protect $15 million worth of significant open space in East Haddam.  Govert encouraged ERWSCC members to either attend the upcoming meeting, or write letters of support on the value of setting aside town funds for land protection.  Bernie Gillis supported the process and value of allowing town residents to vote on how their tax dollars are allocated.  Govert gave a brief overview of an expected grant proposal to be submitted to ERWSCC, for invasive species control at the land trust’s Ayers Preserve.
Town of Salem:  Natoli commented that his position on the Salem Inland Wetlands Board is up for reappointment in January.
Salem Land Trust:  Bingham reported on a now-complete project to combine protection of active farmland, mixed hardwood forest, and affordable housing, at a parcel on Route 85.  This land will connect to the existing Zemko Sawmill property of the land trust.
Lyme Land Conservation Trust:  Irving reported on two separate easement projects the land trust expects to complete soon.  They are adjacent and are 20 and 25 acres.  Another project, a land acquisition purchase, will protect 40 acres.  All three projects will expand upon existing open space in Lyme.

Adjournment:  Chairman Irving adjourned the meeting at 7:00 PM.

Respectfully submitted, David Gumbart, ERWSCC Secretary 
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